



Town of Mineral Springs
Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road
Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 

May 13, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes Draft 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in a Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, May 13, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Valerie Coffey and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Charles Bowden, Pamela Caskey, Sheila Crunkleton, Barbara Faulk, and Helen Zapp.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of May 13, 2010 to order at 7:35 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Mr. Jimmy Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendments

· Mayor Becker opened the public hearing on the proposed text amendments at 7:36 p.m.
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that the text amendment to Article 3 would allow a black vinyl fence on the sides and back [around a required erosion control pond in the downtown overlay] and the text amendment to Article 4 would eliminate junk vehicles in all zoning districts.  Mayor Becker added that the way it is worded it will treat the entire town equally now rather than just residential districts.
· There were no public comments.
· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing on the proposed text amendments at 7:37 p.m. 
3.
Public Comments
· Mr. Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.
4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. April 8, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the April 8, 2010 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. March 2010  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the March 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

C. March 2010 Finance Report
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the March 2010 finance report and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica questioned what the $47,140.15 direct deposit was under the revenue details of bank transfers (it refers to electric franchise, video sales tax and telecommunications sales tax); are those receipts coming back to the town from those organizations.  Mayor Becker responded “exactly”.  The electric franchise and the two sales taxes are dispersed quarterly by the State.  Mayor Becker pointed out that on the other side of that page is the town’s monthly general sales and use tax.  Councilwoman LaMonica questioned the reference to the gross vehicle rental receipts coming in as a payment from Union County; is that again a portion that is returned to the town.  Mayor Becker responded that was correct; it was actually adopted as a state law three or four years ago, which imposed a tax on short term vehicle rentals.  This completely comes from Mineral Springs Grocery (the U-Haul place) and is collected by the county, because it is a county wide imposed tax and is then reimbursed by the county back to the locality that has the facility that does the rentals.  It has been averaging $75.00.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if it was a quarterly payment.  Mayor Becker responded that it came in monthly and it is on the vehicle tax bill every month; the two disbursements from the county come is an EFT’s [electronic funds transfer].       
· Mayor Becker called for a vote on the aforementioned motion by Councilman Countryman, which was seconded by Councilwoman Critz.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill

Nays: None
5.
Union County Arts Council
· Ms. Barbara Faulk, Union County Arts Council representative thanked the council, on behalf of the Board of Directors, for their support of the organization.  The Union County Arts Council has been partnered with Mineral Springs since their incorporation in 1980. They have been a part of Mineral Springs for 30 years, in particular the education the Arts Council has provided for students in the Mineral Springs school area.  The Union County Arts Council was founded to promote and encourage arts education throughout Union County; their mission is to serve the people of Union County by promoting the arts as an essential component of community life.  The Union County Arts Council provides exemplary arts programs and services within the Union County schools.  Ms. Faulk requested funding to directly support what they do for the students of Mineral Springs (Parkwood Middle/High School and Western Union).  Ms. Faulk pointed out that a description of what is done specifically for Mineral Springs was presented to the council.  For general information, Ms. Faulk explained that they serve 54 schools in Union County and when they started out they only had 18 schools; this year’s enrollment is expected to exceed 8,500 students.  The Union County Arts Council is in a position to serve the artistic needs of Union County that far surpass the North Carolina curriculum standards of the North Carolina Department of Education; they have a very strong relationship with the school board administration, the staff, the teachers, and the students.  Ms. Faulk explained that evaluations are conducted twice a year and if the council needed to see the evaluations she would be happy to provide them to the council.  There are probably over 2,300 students on the high school level; 2,100 students at the middle school level; and over 2,000 at the elementary level (all from the Mineral Springs attendance line) being served by the Union County Arts Council programs.  In addition to what the Union County Arts Council does for art education, they do a special population art series where they conduct programs for area nursing homes and assisted living facilities.  They bring daycare students (Mineral Springs is highly involved) by bus to Wingate University for programs.  The Union County Arts Council serves as a resource agency for all the arts in promoting quality of life in all of Union County; arts opportunities are available to all resident with a special emphasis on projects that promote education and instruction.  The total number of Mineral Springs’ residents receiving arts programs/services from the Union County Arts Council in 2010-2011 will be approximately 5,000.
6.
United Family Services
· Ms. Pamela Caskey thanked the mayor and council for the opportunity to come and present today.  United Family Services addresses one of the priority needs in Union County in the area of sexual assault and child abuse; the program is designed to help children and adults restore stability and security to their lives after they have experienced the trauma of assault.  United Family Services has the Rape Crisis Center and the Children’s Advocacy Center (called the Tree House) that exceeds most national models, which they are very proud to have here in Union County.  Ms. Caskey explained that most child advocacy centers only do forensic interviews and medical exams with a rape crisis program/partnership.  United Family Services has a 24-hour rape crisis hotline and they go to hospitals to serve any victim and/or family of sexual assault.  In 2009, their staff served 572 victims (adults/children) and this year to date they have served 891; that is a 59% increase for counseling, advocacy, court, education, accompaniment, and mental health.  United Family Services is 1 of 8 agencies across the country to go to Huntsville, which is the center for the National Children’s Advocacy Center, to get training in trauma focus and cognitive behavioral therapy.  Ms. Caskey noted that 79% of their victims are under the age of 18.  Normally, 9 out of 10 children never even tell that they have been abused.  We need to educate adults, childcare professionals, teachers, and grandparents in our community; 75% of their disclosure is accidental, so we always have an open ear to be attentive to protecting kids.   Thirty-six percent of the kids are abused by older children in the community, which makes their prevention program for pre-school/elementary kids critical, so that they know that it is not appropriate for people to do things that they don’t want them to.  Offenders usually aren’t strangers hiding in the bushes; those are about 10% of the assaults. Ninety-one percent are usually by a relative or a person known by the victim (adults as well as children).  United Family Services does not do this alone; they are partnered with the Union County Sheriff’s Department, the Monroe Police Department, the Waxhaw Police Department, other municipalities, the District Attorney’s Office, the Health Department, and the Department of Social Services.  United Family Services works collaboratively with these agencies; they want to make sure that the children are safe and that the offenders are being held accountable in our community to make it a safer place for all of us.  For five years, the Tree House has been a nationally-credited organization by the National Children’s Alliance and they look forward to being re-accredited this next coming year.  Services continue to exceed staff capacity; they are way beyond their hours and they don’t take lunch hours just so they can see one more child.  United Family Services receives some funding from State resources, which are being cut or eliminated; therefore, Mineral Springs’ ongoing support is greatly appreciated.  Ms. Caskey explained that the outcomes of all the people they work with - 100% of the sexual assault victims/families - show an increased level of emotional support and wellness and find their services very helpful.            
· Councilwoman Cureton asked Ms. Caskey if they have some kids that say they are abused, but really are not.  Ms. Caskey responded occasionally there may be some circumstances, but usually not.  When they do the forensic interviews the detail of things that some children know, they would have never known unless they experienced it.  When a child comes in to do an interview, it is recorded on DVD, they have a talking room and an observation room that is used by law enforcement and DSS; therefore, it is probably more the rare exception than the general rule.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that there was quite a bit of increase in this type of problem and asked if there were any core reasons that are driving that trend in the wrong direction.  Ms. Caskey responded that she really didn’t think that they could identify one of two things; the growth in the community is unstable and children/families are not as isolated as they use to be.  They have more open access to child care centers and public education than they did in the past.  Most families were working outside the home, but that may be changing back to some degree with our economy.  One other thing might be the collaboration with all of the partners; no matter at what point a victim makes the disclosure there is a response system whether it be at school or they walk up to a law enforcement officer, or they are at a childcare center and the mother comes in the next day wanting to know what to do.  The awareness is much more heightened as well as prevention education.  Ms. Caskey remembered years ago when she first started, people would find out what she did and there would be all these stories from teachers who are mandated reporters, but nobody was reporting; they were intimidated, overwhelmed, or just didn’t know what to do or what to expect or understand what would happen to a child.  United Family Services is helping families and teachers go through that process; the Child Advocacy Center is designed to be child friendly.    
7.
Humane Society of Union County
· Ms Cindy Poppino and Ms. Helen Zapp were present from the Humane Society of Union County.  Ms. Zapp thanked the council for their time this evening.  The Humane Society of Union County has been in existence since 1983; they foster/adopt out dogs/puppies and cats/kittens.  Three years ago they started a transport for a low cost spay/neuter clinic in South Carolina and two years ago they started it in Cabarrus County.  A year ago they decided they wanted to keep the money in Union County and to do something for residents here; therefore, they purchased a house (two to three minutes down the road), which they want to turn into a low cost spay/neuter clinic.  A special use permit was received in December of 2009 and they have a building permit; they are now in need of some funds.  They have received some donations of surgical lights and dog cages.  Ms. Zapp explained that they would like to get the doors open in about a year; however, the house has to be brought up to code, which is going to take some time.  The Humane Society of Union County will benefit residents in Mineral Springs, because there will be fewer animals being sent to the animal shelter (saving taxpayer dollars), fewer strays, fewer nuisance animals, and fewer dog bites.  The mission is to do this at a low cost for residents of Union County and possibly South Carolina.  Ms. Zapp asked the council to consider the Humane Society of Union County for funding.  The building (house) is located approximately 1.3 miles outside of the Mineral Springs town limits on Highway 75 heading toward Monroe just past Rocky River Road; this is very convenient to Mineral Springs.  
· Mayor Becker asked Ms. Zapp what other benefits this facility could have; she had told him that it would not be a full-time shelter, but they may have some adoption events.  Ms. Zapp responded that was right, they can do adoptions there, but animals cannot be housed overnight.  It is just for a low cost spay/neuter clinic; animals would come in early in the morning and leave by 4:00 p.m. or 5:00 p.m.  The Humane Society of Union County will be doing some fundraisers at the house and there are some grants out there; “we just need a break here”.  Councilwoman Critz asked since they can’t house the animals on the property once they are spayed/neutered and they don’t have a home, do they go to a foster home.  Ms. Zapp responded that they will be public animals; animals that are brought to the Humane Society by other rescue groups or the animal shelter.  “All animals will be leaving that night”, Ms. Zapp said.  Councilwoman Critz asked where the adoption events will be held.   Ms. Zapp responded that the adoption events will be held at their location; however, she reiterated that the animals will not be spending the night.  A golf tournament is planned for September 18th to raise some funds.  Mayor Becker noted that the primary goal of this fundraising appeal is not ongoing fundraising and asked if it’s just a capital need for this project.  Ms. Zapp responded yes, “it is just to get it off the ground; we need help from a lot of the community”.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out that she has heard that some low cost spay/neuter clinics are associated with and referred to as a “stop-n-chop” and asked how they will avoid this.  Councilwoman Neill was concerned about the quality of care for these animals.  Ms. Zapp responded that they have been doing a transport for three years and have had absolutely no problems with it.  The clinic that they want to open will have one vet that will own the clinic and they will have different vets that come in Monday through Friday.  The animals go home with pet meds and the pet owner will get telephone numbers if there is a problem.  Councilman Countryman asked what the typical cost is to a pet owner.  Ms. Zapp responded that it would be anywhere from $65 to $85 for a dog and $45 for a cat.  Councilman Countryman asked how that might compare with a typical spay/neuter.  Ms. Zapp responded that you could go into the hundreds and go well over $300; therefore, we feel this is a huge savings.  Councilman Countryman asked why the owners benefit.  Ms. Zapp responded that they do not have to deal with unwanted puppies/kittens.  In addition, you aren’t having strays or having to take them to be euthanized.  Councilman Countryman commented that it is really important to the community when you begin to look at the number of stray animals out there and how that impacts other pet owners that try to manage their own pets.  “I feel very strongly that it is something that the community should get behind and you certainly have my support”, Councilman Countryman said.  Councilwoman Critz asked if a feral cat could be caught and brought in, would the clinic be willing to spay/neuter it.  Ms. Poppino responded yes, they have had feral cats on their transport.  There is Friends of Feral Felines; you can go online and they will help spay and neuter feral cats.  A lot of people don’t know there are a lot of feral cat colonies in Union County and a lot of them are very well managed.  They are spayed or neutered, food is supplied for them and they get a rabies vaccination.  Ms. Poppino added that the Humane Society of Union County will be giving vaccinations and rabies, which will also be at a discounted price.  
8.
Council on Aging
· Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Linda Smosky from Council on Aging was not present; perhaps we will be seeing her next month.
9.
Catawba Lands Conservancy
· Ms. RoxAnne Smith thanked the council for allowing her to come tonight and presented them with a plaque in appreciation of the support they have provided to the Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC).  Ms. Smith explained that the CLC strives hard not to preserve lands just for preserving land’s sake, but to have a local impact for each of the communities in the area they work with; they are results-focused.  The CLC has 12 projects that they are actively working on that will protect approximately 1,880 acres.  They are stewards for 121 properties of which approximately 75 are conservation easements with the rest being lands that they own; that is 7,500 acres locally.  
· The CLC has 800 acres protected (through eight projects) in Union County, which is approximately $4,100,000 worth of property. They have enhanced the quality of life through agricultural heritage, forest lands (such as the buffer in Mineral Springs’ greenway), stream buffers, providing education, and recreation.  Ms. Smith presented a PowerPoint presentation to the council.  Just east of the Mineral Springs’ greenway project, the CLC is working on a project of approximately 180 acres.  To the northeast, they are working on a current project of 110 acres out of a possible 857; this is a tract of farmland.  The CLC has identified the conservation priorities in Union County and focused their attention on contacting landowners and pursuing actual projects, which Ms. Smith believed was what brought about those two projects.  One of the two projects is a donated easement project and the other is an agricultural purchase of a conservation easement.   
· The CLC is continuing outreach through seminars, hikes and newsletters.  Ms. Smith pointed out the “mocked up” version of a postcard describing the hike on the Mineral Springs Greenway that the CLC will be co-hosting with Mineral Springs on June 12th.  The postcard will be mailed out to the Mineral Springs mailing list and to 500 to 600 Union County people on the CLC’s mailing list.  This is an example of the CLC’s outreach; they wanted to do this to kind of have the ribbon cutting for the Mineral Springs Greenway.       
· The CLC’s goals are to continue to find sources of capital to preserve the land either through local finance, state and federal funds, through the Carolina Thread Trail and through private conservation easements and land donations.  The Carolina Thread Trail has funding for projects and once Union County has completed their plan for the Thread Trail, Mineral Springs could be eligible for funding for planning/construction/acquisition if the Mineral Springs Greenway is on the Thread Trail in Union County.  Ms. Smith recommended that the town’s representative should participate in those meetings [Carolina Thread Trail of Union County] and help influence the location of the trail.  
· Funding that has been received so far by the CLC includes a significant amount that is available to farmers who want to preserve their land.  The Clean Water Management Trust Fund has given $2,138,000 to Union County; however, a lot of that is for wastewater and stormwater treatment facilities.  (Mineral Springs did receive $307,000 to acquire the greenway).  Funds were also received from the Park and Recreation Trust Fund and the Natural Heritage Trust Fund.  All of those buckets of funding are available for conservation in Union County and the CLC wants to help attract more of those dollars for conservation.
· The Carolina Thread Trail is working on a regional greenway system that includes 15 counties (11 North Carolina counties and 4 South Carolina counties); it is estimated to eventually serve over two million people.  The first thing they do is help establish a vision of connectivity with the concept; then they go into providing funding for communities to do their own planning; finally, they provide technical support for those who are putting their trails together.  Union County was just awarded their planning grant.  There are grants for corridor design, acquisition grants, and construction grants.  The Carolina Thread Trail of Union County is done with Phase 1; all of the resolutions of support in the community have been received, a Steering Committee has been developed, and presentations have been made to civic groups.  They are now in the plan-preparation phase and the Trust for Public Land has been chosen by the county to prepare a draft plan that will be presented to the public; the plan will be prepared in approximately six to eight months by getting input from the Steering Committee.  The next phase will be the plan adoption, which takes another estimated three to four months.  The grant was approved on May 4th, the kick-off meeting was held on May 6th, and the public open houses will start the week of July 19th through 22nd.  Those meetings will be held at several different locations.  Ms. Smith encouraged Mineral Springs to have someone go to have their voice heard, “you know the old saying that if you are at the table you get served at the table”.  Mineral Springs needs to be there so they can help design this and their greenway system.  
· The CLC’s 2010 priorities are just to advance land conservation by working in this county towards the goals that have been decided by the folks here in the county and working hard to advance conservation in urbanized areas.  The CLC wants to promote funding, policy, legislation, and to advance conservation.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked Ms. Smith if she had a dollar amount in mind for funding.  Ms. Smith responded that Mineral Springs has been generous in the past and asked if they would consider supporting the CLC at the same level; historically that has been $2,500.  
10. 
American Red Cross
· Ms Sheila Crunkleton thanked the council for having her here this evening and relayed the appreciation the Red Cross has for Mineral Springs working with them as community partners.  Ms. Crunkleton pointed out the annual report in the agenda packet and stated that the council could see what they have accomplished; “it’s certainly been a tough year”.  The Red Cross experienced the largest cuts ($65,000) ever with the United Way this past year; however, they were able to make some changes like everybody has been forced to do right now.  There have been some staffing changes and they have cut their 401K matches.  Ms. Crunkleton explained that the Red Cross is going to be there if help is needed regardless; that is their primary goal.   The American Red Cross is divided into four different businesses under one roof; health and safety, service to armed forces, blood, and disaster.  Last year, over 5,500 people were trained in Union and Anson County; with the National Guard from Union and Anson County being deployed, the Red Cross relayed 132 emergency messages; they held 130 blood drives in the community; they responded to 50 family house fires; they sent people to national disasters (Atlanta/New Jersey for flooding); and they collected $120,000 that went to the National American Red Cross who are the people serving in Haiti.  Ms. Crunkleton noted that they are completely funded by their communities; people like Mineral Springs as well as people in our community.  “You are one of our trusted donors and we are doing our best to be good stewards of those dollars”, Ms. Crunkleton said.  
11.
Greenway “Sneak Peek” Open House
· Mayor Becker explained that Mineral Springs and the Catawba Lands Conservancy are planning a “sneak peek” on June 12th at 10:00 a.m.; it is called a “sneak peek” because the Mineral Springs Greenway is a work in progress.  Mayor Becker asked how many council members thought they would be there; Ms. Brooks will need to place the usual advertisement for notice of a quorum.  There will be a ceremonial ribbon cutting of some sort and hopefully we will have 50 people, which is about the limit.  There will be two hikes: we will be able to enter at the back of the  Copper Run Subdivision and follow the trail north, which then picks up almost a mile of hiking (which is also very horse friendly), and a shorter hike will run down through the Harrington Hall Subdivision portion of the greenway.  If 50 people are present, the hikes can be split 25 and 25.  As an added note, there are plans to have one of “our” horseback riders come with a horse possibly leading a hike from her horse.  Councilwoman Neill asked if there will be signs to let people know where to park.  Mayor Becker responded yes, parking will be on the road, because at Copper Run, Crofton Road is paved all the way in.  You can come in from Pleasant Grove Road and park along that road.  Mayor Becker commented that the council heard some criticism earlier that the greenway is posted for no trespassing and it is a secret facility paid for by taxpayers that only a select few are allowed to use and that is just not true; we want the public to be aware of where it is.  Councilman Countryman asked if it was factual that there were actually “posted” signs anywhere on the greenway.  Mayor Becker responded that he had discussed this earlier with Ms. Smith: when the boundary was surveyed before the town closed on the property, the surveyor placed “Catawba Lands Conservancy protected nature preserve” diamond-shaped aluminum signs that he believed said no trespassing.  Ms. Smith noted that is on all of the conservation easement properties they have just so when the people come out to monitor they know where the boundary of the property is. Many of their properties are not open to public access although this one is; the person posting the signs didn’t think about it being public access.  Ms. Smith stated that this will be corrected.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she thought it was important for the public to know, on record, that the greenway is a work in progress, it is not completed yet and the people who are supposedly out there using it as the “privileged ones” are actually the ones working on it.  It is not necessarily safe for everyone to access unguided at this point; it will be safe on our ribbon opening with guides there and people to assist.  It is a work in progress and it isn’t completed; therefore, we are trying to address it appropriately.  Mayor Becker commented that ultimately we would like to have our signage; small signs with the town logo, the Clean Water Management Trust Fund logo, and the Catawba Lands Conservancy logo.   Mayor Becker explained that the town may need to adopt an “interim” greenway ordinance, that he will come up with in the next few months, saying that no motorized vehicles are permitted, but hiking, horses, and mountain bikes are permitted.  This would just be a baseline ordinance with some guidelines for use of the property, until the town is able to convene a trail committee that would be responsible for doing trail planning, a capital improvement plan, planning routes, planning amenities (picnic tables, bird boxes, bat houses, etc.) that would be submitted to the council.    
12.
Consideration of the Proposed Text Amendments
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that she had placed a corrected version of one of the text amendments (“erosion control” instead of “detention”) in front of the council this evening.  Councilman Countryman asked what prompted these changes.  Ms. Brooks responded that the fence one happens to be the fire department; they have an erosion control pond over there that is required to be fenced in.  Since they are in the downtown overlay, our ordinance requires them put in a wrought iron fence.  Mayor Becker commented “even on the railroad” (wrought iron rather than cyclone).  This came up once before with the Blythe Company where they wanted to fence the back of their property, which is also in the downtown overlay; we amended the text to allow this type of fencing along the railroad tracks for those properties.  We are just extending it to erosion control ponds.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that we did something similar with the greenhouses where they put decorative fencing in the front.  Ms. Brooks responded that was before we had the downtown overlay; it was a conditional use permit.  Mayor Becker noted that the little piece of wrought iron fencing across the detention pond at the fire department actually looks nice; like an amenity as opposed to an eyesore, which you see around other erosion control ponds.  Ms. Brooks commented that the black coated vinyl chain link fence would blend right in with it.  Councilman Countryman asked why “black” was appropriate rather than green.  Ms. Brooks responded that we require the wrought iron; therefore, the black would blend in.  The council could amend the language to include green.  Councilman Countryman commented that it seemed to him that it is almost on a per situation basis that we are rewriting the ordinance to accommodate what needs to be done at a particular time.  Although ordinances are supposed to be things that can evolve, it has always been his opinion that you try to write them for long term.  Ms. Brooks responded that Councilman Countryman was absolutely correct, which is why she requested that the council have the planning board review the downtown overlay; we have run into many issues with it.  Councilman Countryman replied that he was glad we are on the same page, because it is important for the public to understand that with our excitement in developing and the need to develop the ordinance supporting the downtown overlay and being a new community new at the process that it has to be a “work in progress” and that we have certainly made some mistakes.  Councilman Countryman supports the fact that we need to take a proactive approach with a  long term vision, so that we don’t have to come back and rewrite stuff every two, three, or six months.  Councilwoman Critz stated one thing that is true here is that these are living documents, they are created to be changed and what has happened is that we have experienced change, growth, and renovations.  Attorney Bobby Griffin commented that there is something that got his attention, which may be in the rules now: “properties bordering CSX Rail may install chain link at the discretion…”, if that is in the ordinance it should be changed.  Attorney Griffin asked if the council saw how they were setting up their clerk.  Councilman Countryman responded yes, that is wide open; it is not her call.  Mayor Becker replied that in a sense it always is that way; we shouldn’t say it, because she is the one who administers it and is interpreting it.  Attorney Griffin commented that the law ought to say what it says, then everybody could read it and say “well I can do that, I’m going to submit my application for it”.  There was a consensus of the council to take the wording “discretion of the zoning administrator” out.  Ms. Brooks responded okay, but they could not do that this evening, because it was not part of the text amendment presented.  The text amendment for consideration right now is for the fencing around an erosion control pond.           
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the text amendments with the addition of the words “or green” after black.  The proposed text amendment is consistent with the Town’s Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan referenced and contained therein which calls for a periodic review of the ordinances to ensure they are as up-to-date and consistent as possible.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Countryman.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
13.
Announcement of a Planning Board Member Resignation and Consideration of Appointing the Recent Applicant to fill the Vacancy
· Ms. Brooks explained that Lisa McCoy resigned her position on the planning board; she is having conflicts for the next several months and felt that it was in the best interest of the planning board to resign.  Mayor Becker commented that the town has a third applicant, who is Mr. Bill Bates.  
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to appoint Mr. Bates to the planning board and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  Councilwoman Critz commented [in reference to comments made at public comment] that she would like to go on record about Mr. Price being nominated to the board.  Although she was absent, she certainly supports the council’s decision to do that.  If Mr. Price is not qualified to serve, if it is a conflict of interest because he is a landowner, than she’d like remind the council that Mr. Henry Blythe owned downtown property the entire time that he was a council member and so that would have also been a conflict of interest, so if that is truly a conflict of interest than there are several people who should not have served or should not be serving.  Councilwoman Critz added that she did not think that there was anything legally conflicting there; “it is absurd and certainly offensive even to target any of our residents who want to serve this community faithfully”.   The aforementioned motion by Councilwoman Neill was called for a vote. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill

Nays: None
14.
Proposed 2010-2011 Budget and Call for a Public Hearing
· Mayor Becker explained that the council is not adopting the budget yet, but it is their duty to call for a public hearing and cause a copy of the budget to be filed with the municipal clerk; at which point the budget is subject to adoption at the next meeting.  Mayor Becker asked the council if the proposed budget is something they are willing to submit to the public hearing.  Mayor Becker has projected that the revenues will drop a little bit and the council called for several increases last month; increases in planning in case they decide to do park and greenway planning; and 3% increases in staff salary, which will be approximately $2,800.  Mayor Becker explained that he took the liberty, as budget officer, to go through it again and find some departments that have been so far above what is normally spent and cut those a little bit further to reduce those departments.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that she had a follow-up question from last month’s meeting; the council had discussed staff positions from a benchmarking perspective, because there was some concern voiced as to our staff positions/salaries being too low.   Councilwoman LaMonica asked if Mayor Becker was able to make any progress in that department.  Mayor Becker responded that he and Ms. Brooks did get some information back from Marvin.  Mayor Becker apologized and explained that he would bring that to the council next month.  When the council did salary recommendation last year, they based it on the League of Municipalities statewide estimates of towns our size and we were right in the average of those; we were below in the tax collector, but ours has very limited duties.  We were a few percent above for the clerk, but we have a unique position.  We appear to be pretty close with the municipalities of Wesley Chapel, Marvin, and Weddington.  Marvin is high across the board, Weddington was somewhat higher, but we are fairly close with Wesley Chapel.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what the per-position benchmark was as far as number of positions.  Mayor Becker responded that per position we are fairly close to Wesley Chapel, below Weddington, and way below Marvin.  Mayor Becker stated that he has not heard any grumbling from our staff about being grossly underpaid.  Mayor Becker commented that he will bring the report Mineral Springs received from the Marvin clerk.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the staff was satisfied with the numbers or if they were wanted the council to relook at the current salary.  Mayor Becker replied that he wasn’t grumbling, but he could not speak for the zoning administrator/clerk.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks if this was something that she satisfied with or if she felt the council should look at these numbers and come up with something different, because she is the only one that can tell the council how hard she is working and if she feels like it is in line with what she know other people are doing and their responsibilities.   Mayor Becker commented that we do fit pretty closely in all of the relevant positions.  Ms. Brooks responded except for benefits.  Mayor Becker commented that yes, benefits is an issue that we don’t provide and it might be something that the council directs him to look at (at least for the one full-time employee) for next year.  Councilwoman Critz requested that Mayor Becker look into benefits, as well as on average a company that chooses not to provide benefits if there is a percentage more income that is kind of a standard to use to offset that.  Mayor Becker responded that those were good points to be a fair employer; this would be something that he would take some time on.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that is an area they were definitely behind.  Ms. Brooks pointed out to the council that one thing they have that most cities/towns don’t have is a certified clerk.  Mayor Becker responded that the CMC designation is rare.  Mayor Becker stated that he would bring information back to the council, but if they are going to look at changing the benefits policy that will take a little while.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that we may just want to give Ms. Brooks a percentage to offset the fact that they don’t do that [benefits] if they choose not to.  Mayor Becker replied that salaries can be amended outside of the budget process although that might result in the need for a budget amendment.        
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to call for a public hearing on the 2010 – 2011 budget to be held June 10, 2010 at 7:30 P.M. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall and was seconded by Councilwoman LaMonica.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
15.
Consideration of Going Into Closed Session for an Update on the Purchase of Property
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to enter into a closed session [9:31 p.m.] under G.S. 143-31811(5) and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None



· Councilman Countryman made a motion to table this at the time because at this time it doesn’t seem realistic and that we may have an opportunity to revisit it in the future and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to close the closed session and reopen the open session [9:40 p.m.] and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
16.
Decision on Purchase of Property
· Mayor Becker announced that the council had decided not to undertake any further negotiating of the purchase of the subject property at this time.  
17.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker explained that we have allowed our public safety providers the opportunity to meet [in the town hall] and strategize for managing the event [Steeplechase] both inside the gates and on our roads afterwards.  Three weeks ago, the Census Bureau used the town hall for the training of 15 people who are in the process of going door-to-door in Mineral Springs and Waxhaw; this was a government function.  Mayor Becker commented that he trusted that the council is up-to-date on the authorized types of meetings that he has approved.  Councilwoman Critz responded that the Town of Mineral Springs would be remiss to not be on top of public safety events that bring thousands of people to an area that is not accustomed to accommodate tens of thousands of people; “we would be behind the eight ball”.  Mayor Becker advised the council that this use of the town hall facility will probably occur again next year.  This use will be based on the council-adopted ordinance provided it does involve these duly certified Union County, North Carolina, and local public safety officials.  

· Ms. Brooks asked the council if they had sent/received any emails regarding the Steeplechase event.   Each member of the council responded no.  Attorney Griffin did not feel that the council had to report on their personal emails; he did not believe that it was a public record.  Attorney Griffin further suggested that the town seriously look at adopting rules about costs for public records.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that Ms. Brooks learn to say “no” and not allow this person to push her around; if he gets persistent enough then we might need to call Sheriff Cathey, because there is a line where it is called harassment. Mayor Becker stated that staff discussions, or discussions not involving a quorum of the council, or telephone calls, did not constitute public meetings and did not necessarily generate a public record, and Attorney Griffin concurred.  Mayor Becker shared that there had been accusations of dishonesty, impropriety, and incorrect fulfillment of your job [Ms. Brooks], and you are not an elected official, you’re an individual person and that could be libel.  Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks had been falsely accused of not writing certain zoning letters, as in “Rick Becker wrote that letter and put Ms. Brooks name on it”; therefore, Ms. Brooks is being accused of lying.     

18. 
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Countryman, Coffey, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:57 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, June 10, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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